Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting

of Tuesday 23rd March 2010

at Defford Village Hall

Present:  Cllrs John Brookes, (Chairman), Roy Ottley, David Smith, Sonja Lee, Ian Spiers, Richard Neath, Ann Roe, Clive Woods and Ron Davis

Also present: Jo Adams (Clerk); Roger Atter, Chairman of PACT, Eckington Ward; PC Gary Shepheard; County Cllr Adrian Hardman; Sue Collins, Wychavon Parish Games; Judith Robinson, WI; Michael Pegg, Defford Village Hall Management Committee; 31 members of the public

1. Apologies

Apologies for late arrival had been sent by PC Gary Shepheard and Cllr Ron Davis. 
2. Minutes of the Parish Meeting held on 17th March 2009

It was resolved that the Minutes of the meeting of the 17th March 2009 should be accepted and signed as a true record subject to the following amendment to Item 8a Reports from Village Organisations: the change of “No grants had been paid during the year” to “£180 in grants had been paid during the year”.  

3. Chairman’s Annual Report – Cllr John Brookes

Cllr Brookes welcomed everybody to the meeting and started by paying tribute to the efforts of the former Clerk, David Taverner and his patience and persistence during his time in the role. He went on to explain about the powers that are available to a Parish Council, detailing its role in commenting on planning applications and the provision of funds to help maintain public open spaces such as the Millennium Green and the Cemetery. The Council also has a role in making representation to the District and County Councils on issues that affect its parishioners. 
The Chairman pledged to continue to lobby the County Council for much needed repairs to various village roads, most particularly Harpley Road and Upper Street. He also appealed to dog owners to clear up after their dogs as some areas of the Parish Council had been left in an unpleasant state due to small number of inconsiderate dog owners failing to do so.  
He expressed disappointment at the unproductive attempts by the District Council to curb the activities at the Crabbe Yard which had been going on for a number of years. 
The Chairman informed the meeting that the Parish precept had been set at £8,500 which equated to just 7p per month for a band D property over last year’s precept. 

He expressed regret over the resignation of two Besford councillors, as he felt that their resignations had been due to the ongoing problems with the new Village Hall project which appeared to be no closer to resolution. He urged the Village Hall Management to co-operate fully with the Parish Council and to work towards moving the project forward.  He also urged the new members of the Parish Council to work together with the existing members for the good of the whole community. 
4. District Councillor’s Annual Report – Cllr Ron Davis

District Councillor Davis informed the meeting that the Revenue and Benefits departments of the various District Councils in Worcestershire were to be merged and become shared services across the County. The brown wheelie bin scheme had been a success and more were being supplied to meet demand. The District Council had suffered a drop income from a reduced number of planning applications in the past year, but this was expected to increase to near normal levels over the forthcoming twelve months. Other income streams for the District Council include land charges, building control, car parking fees and licensing, as well as Council Tax, which would be subject to an increase of 1.94% in April. 
Cllr Davis informed the meeting that he had taken on the Chairmanship of the Planning Committee, as well as being a member of the licensing committee and Pershore Market Town Partnership, and he continues with his commitment to Rooftop Housing Group. 
5. County Councillor’s Annual Report – Cllr Adrian Hardman

County Cllr Hardman spoke about the recurrent issue of the County’s crumbling road surfaces. He acknowledged that the roads had continued to deteriorate over recent years, not helped by a continued struggle against the available budget of £12M. The cost of resurfacing is £40 per square metre and a 20 percent increase in road traffic had not been matched by a corresponding increase in the maintenance budget, most of which was spent putting right the problems caused by the harsh winter.
The County Council’s priority has been to maintain the network of A and B roads, with less emphasis on C roads and residential roads, with rural roads resurfaced on average once every 64 years!  A two year programme has allocated £7.5M to be spent on rural roads, but Cllr Hardman allowed for the possibility that these funds may end up reassigned for bridge repairs at Evesham & Holtfleet which would be considered greater priorities. Funding has been received from Central Government for transport projects but this has been for initiatives such as cycle lanes and sustainable transport rather than maintenance. 
6. Talk by Defford WI 

Judith Robinson talked to the meeting about the Defford WI, which meets monthly and entertains and informs its members with a lively programme of talks and outings (with only occasional discussions on jam-making). The organisation doesn’t shy away from more serious issues, lobbying parliament on a range of issues, including the continued decline of the honey bee. Mrs Robinson invited ladies present to come along to a meeting, which take place on the second Wednesday on the month. 
7. Sue Collins to talk about the Wychavon Parish Games

Sue Collins spoke about the Wychavon Parish Games. Started in 1978 and originally funded by the District Council, the Games had grown in the intervening years to include 30 parishes and 1100 participants, becoming self-financing in the process. The events range from angling to bell-boating,  cribbage to dominoes, with entry fees paid by the Parish Council. In order to participate, a local organiser would need to be found, and there is no maximum or minimum number of events that a Parish would have to take part in. 
8. PC Gary Shepheard from West Mercia Police to talk about Police and Communities Together (PACT) 
PC Gary Shepherd and Roger Atter informed the meeting about PACT (Partners and Communities Together). PACT is made up of various organisations including the local authority and the police to address issues that affect people in their local areas. The issues can be diverse, from dog-fouling to anti-social behaviour, and at the quarterly PACT meetings the various partner agencies decide upon which issues will be targetted as priorities. The local PACT teams can be contacted via the internet, by attending a local meeting or police surgery, by filling in a PACT form, or by visiting the Mobile Police Station when it is in the area. Parishioners were also informed of the “Nominated neighbour” scheme where a neighbour fields callers for an vulnerable or elderly person. 
9. Update from the Village Hall Management Committee

Copy of report attached to these minutes.
10. Parishioners Open Forum

i. An discussion took place regarding the ongoing new Village Hall project. 

ii. A parishioner who is a Trustees of the Millennium Green Trust informed the meeting that there were now only two trustees who were struggling with the upkeep of the Green. The Chairman suggested that the Trustees and Council discuss the issue with a view to the Parish Council taking a larger role in the management of the Millennium Green. 
